CASWELL COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION MINUTES
November 28, 2016

The Caswell County Board of Education met in regular session on Monday, November 28, 2016, at 6:30 p.m. in the Whitley Administration Building of Caswell County Schools.  Members present:  Chairman June Dailey, Vice Chairman Gladys Garland, Sylvia Johnson, Donna Hudson, Mel Battle, and Betty Sartin.  Ross Gwynn was absent.  Others present include Interim Superintendent Dr. Sammy Shields, Dr. Douglas Barker, Attorney Ron Bradsher, Deanna Taylor, Nicole Lancaster, Andrew Tyrrell, Tara Holmes, Kaleb Stephens, Keelie Cahttin, Sam Hodges, Crystal Kessler, Carol Boaz, Nicole McGhee, Sheena Sigmon, Kaleigh Grafton, Mary Lofland, Tyrone Henderson, Aaron L’Heaureux, Michael L’Heaureux, Charlie Betancourt.  Connie Kimrey recorded the minutes.  (Note:  Others may have been present but did not sign the roster).
I. A. 
CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order and a moment of silence was observed followed by the pledge of allegiance. 

I. B. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Betty Sartin moved, seconded by Gladys Garland, to approve the minutes of the November 14, 2016 regular meeting as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.
I. C. 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Gladys Garland moved, seconded by Donna Hudson to approve the agenda as presented with addition of classified salary schedule to unfinished business.  The motion carried unanimously.
I. D. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Dr. Shields acknowledged June Dailey and thanked her for her service and dedication to the school system noting this will be her last meeting.  
I. E.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Kenny Lewis, 117 Skylark Drive, Danville, VA  24541

Mr. Lewis spoke to the board on behalf of a church based tutoring program.  Mr. Lewis stated he has worked with Mr. Tyrrell and Dr. Shields and this has been a very successful program in the Danville-Pittsylvania county school system.  This is a volunteer based program and has currently contacted two churches in the area.  The group usually provides five laptops per site with the focus on reading and math.  The timeframe varies from one to three days per week and $150 budget is given to each site.  It was questioned as to who provides transportation.  Mr. Lewis stated usually the church or parents.  Mr. Lewis shared a brochure with the board members.
II.
REPORTS
The auditor’s report from Anderson, Smith, & Wike, PLLC was reviewed by Adam Scepurek.  Concerns noted included the amount of the variance that is spread out over a period of each month.  It was noted that finance department cannot identify why it is happening.  Mr. Battle questioned can this be resolved?  Mr. Scepurek answered “yes,” it can be found and corrected.  The finance department needs more training on where to look and find these discrepancies.  A percentage of the amount of variance stems with pay-runs each month and the differences.  Chairman Dailey questioned if the final budget included the budget amendments.  Mr. Scepurek confirmed that it did.  
The management representation letter was not included for the board to review.  Finance Director Crystal Kessler will forward a copy to the board for their review.  

Mr. Scepurek was asked what schools were audited.  He responded that all schools were audited and findings were not major enough to include in the audit.  Chairman Dailey responded that regardless of the findings, the board should be made aware of it.  The findings from the school will also be forwarded to the board for their information.
Upon review and questions, Dr. Shields recommended approval of the 2015-16 audit report as presented.  Mel Battle moved, seconded by Sylvia Johnson.  The motion carried unanimously.

Mr. Scepurek stated he will continue to work with Finance Director Crystal Kessler and her staff on reviewing reconciliations especially on the bulk of the $3,000 variance.

III.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
· Classified Salary Schedule
A clean copy of the salary schedule for classified employees was shared with the board.  Consultant Dr. Barker stated that he had reviewed and steps will be shared with employees to make sure there are no discrepancies.
Upon review, Dr. Shields recommended approval of the classified salary schedule as presented to include the two exceptions as noted.  Gladys Garland moved, seconded by Betty Sartin.  The motion carried unanimously. 

This schedule will be effective January 2017.

IV.
NEW BUSINESS

1. Consent Agenda
Dr. Shields recommended approval of the consent agenda as presented.  Sylvia Johnson moved, seconded by Gladys Garland to approve the consent agenda.  The motion carried unanimously.
Contract – Follett

Follett School Solutions, Inc. 91826 Collection Center Drive, Chicago, IL  60693

Renewal Quote # 7130294

Total:  $12,023.08 (PRC 015 / Technology Funds)

Contract – Fountas & Pinnell Leveled Literacy Intervention (LLI)

Total:  $5,759.70 (Title I funds / South)

2. School Improvement Plans (North/South/Stoney Creek)
School Improvement Plans were shared with the board from each principal.  Upon review, Dr. Shields recommended approval of School Improvement Plans for North Elementary, South Elementary and Stoney Creek Elementary as presented.  Betty Sartin moved, seconded by Gladys Garland.  The motion carried unanimously.  
3. Resolution
Chairman Dailey read aloud the resolution for Otha Hicks, a former employee of Caswell County Schools, who recently passed away.  Gladys Garland moved, seconded by Sylvia Johnson to approve the resolution as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.

Resolution in Memorial and Appreciation

Of the Life of

Robert Otha Hicks


WHEREAS, Robert Otha Hicks was born on August 1, 1920, and formerly resided at 2508 US Hwy 158 West, Yanceyville, NC, 27379, at the time of his death on November 12, 2016, and

WHEREAS, Otha Hicks was a faithful and loving husband, father, and friend to many and his family’s welfare was his major and constant concern; and

WHEREAS, Otha Hicks was a graduate of Prospect Hill High School, a staff sergeant in the US Army during World War II, a member of the Prospect Hill Veterans of Foreign Wars and a member of Prospect United Methodist Church; and

WHEREAS, Otha Hicks worked for Caswell County Schools as Director of Transportation for 37 years prior to his retirement.  He will be remembered by his Community and Board of Education for his commitment to education; and

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Caswell County Board of Education wishes to honor the memory of Otha Hicks and expresses its sympathy to his family by causing a copy of this Resolution to be spread upon the official minutes of the Board of Education and a copy forwarded to the family.

This the 28th day of November 2016.

June Dailey, Chairman




Gladys Garland, Vice Chairman

Donna R. Hudson




Betty M. Sartin

Ross Gwynn, Jr.





Sylvia B. Johnson

Mel O. Battle





Dr. Sammy Shields, Interim Superintendent

4. UNCG Case Study
Interim Superintendent Dr. Shields reviewed a request from UNCG for a group of students pursuing their master’s degree to do a case study at North Elementary.  Dr. Shields has spoken with Principal Andy Tyrrell and noted he welcomed the opportunity.  These students will serve as ex-officio members of the school improvement team.  They will be collecting data.  Mrs. Donna Hudson stated she hoped this will work both ways as in the past UNCG has stated that Caswell was too far to travel in regards to student teachers.  She expressed that this is a good opportunity to open the door in this area as well.  Dr. Shields noted he will express this to the contact at UNCG.  
Upon discussion, Dr. Shields recommended approval of case study at North Elementary with UNCG.  Sylvia Johnson moved, seconded by Betty Sartin to approve case study with UNCG as shared with the board.  The motion carried unanimously.

V.
SUPERINTENDENT UPDATES
· Dr. Shields reviewed follow-up information regarding EPIC Caswell.  Dr. Shields stated he had spoken with the consultant.  Concerns mentioned included:  short time frame, no-one has attended the workshop, more clarity on working with non-profit groups, and the limited amount of time to complete.  Dr. Shields expressed his recommendation would be to hold off for now and possibly join in on the next cycle or perhaps write our own grant.  

Upon review and discussion, Dr. Shields recommended holding off at this time in joining EPIC Caswell.  Sylvia Johnson moved, seconded by Mel Battle.
Mr. Battle felt that the information was given to us over a month ago and we’ve had time to follow-up on the unanswered questions.  He expressed concern with the opportunity not being available in the future.  

The motion failed 4-2 with Johnson, Garland, Dailey, Sartin voting “No”

Battle and Hudson voted “Yes”

VI.
CLOSED SESSION

Gladys Garland made a motion to go into closed session for the purpose of considering a personnel action that involves an officer or employee of this Board (NC General Statute 143-318.11(a)(6); and for the purpose of discussing information that is privileged, confidential or not a public record (NC General Statute 143-318.11(a)(1) and to confer with legal counsel after a five minute break.  Sylvia Johnson seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
VII. 
OPEN SESSION

Sylvia Johnson made a motion to return to open session.  Gladys Garland seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
VIII.
PERSONNEL LISTING
Dr. Shields recommended approval of personnel listing as presented.  Gladys Garland moved, seconded by Donna Hudson to approve personnel listing as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.  
	Employment
	

	N.L. Dillard Middle School
	Waynetta Smith = Bus Aide (Replaces Josephine Broadnax)  Eff. 11/29/16


IX.
COMMUNICATIONS

· STEM Grant Update
· School Calendars
· Out of State Field Trip (North 5th grade) 

· Dr. Shields shared an update on response to concerns made at Oakwood.  Dr. Shields shared a letter of response to Mrs. Taylor.  An extensive inspection conducted by Donnie Powell and Mark Jones found no issues.  Maintenance Director has contacted representative with environmental health and will set monitors up to do air samples but did not anticipate any concerns.

· A committee was formed to proceed with discussion for renovations to the high school.  This group will include Maintenance Director, Director of Secondary Education, Principal, individuals from media, guidance and SRO.  Dr. Shields asked for a volunteer from the board.  Mel Battle volunteered and Donna Hudson will serve as the alternate.  Dr. Shields shared that a meeting will take place in January and felt that the group may need direction from the board regarding how much money to spend, and if the science department should be included for new science labs.

· Dr. Shields has requested administration to be thinking of their goals and have them in writing for the 2016-17 school year.

· Dr. Shields shared that principals and directors have been reminded to inform him, Dr. Barker and Connie Kimrey when they are off campus.  It was questioned if they are doing this when they are off campus or only when they are out of the district.
IX.
BOARD MEMBER OBSERVATIONS

Chairman Dailey expressed her thanks to the board for the reception given to her earlier in the afternoon.  She stated she had enjoyed serving on the Board and with the current board members.  She will miss working with everyone and appreciated the support she received over the years.
Betty Sartin questioned if employees were going to receive a Christmas bonus this year.  Dr. Shields shared that it was never brought up this year.  In the past this bonus was given when the state did not give a raise.  Discussion took place.  A vote was taken to see if there was any interest to give a bonus to non-certified employees.  Garland, Sartin and Battle voted “Yes,” and Johnson, Dailey and Hudson voted “No.”  The vote ended in a tie and no action will be taken.
X.  
ADJOURN
June Dailey made a motion to adjourn the regular meeting at 10:15 p.m., Sylvia Johnson seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  The next regular meeting of the Board of Education will be held on December 12, 2016, at 9:00 a.m. in the Whitley Administration Building.
_______________________________                               _____________________________

              June B. Dailey                                                                        Dr. Sammy Shields
                 Chairman                                                                         Interim Superintendent
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